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Send news to Chrissie at cj.ward@xtra.co.nz or phone 03-546-9818. Let me know about meetings, coming events, book launches, new publications, literary successes, etc. Tell me if you change your email address. Past newsletters are archived for a month on our website www.topwriters.co.nz. Follow us on Facebook at https://www.facebook.com/topwritersNZSA/
NZSA TOP OF THE SOUTH BRANCH AGM

Everyone is welcome to the Top of the South branch AGM on Saturday 12 May at 2 pm (doors open 1.45 pm). The venue – the same as last year – is the Hearing House, 354 Trafalgar Square, Nelson, on the west side of the cathedral. 

Jo Dippie, the owner of Page & Blackmore Booksellers, will be announcing the results of the 2018 Short Story Competition, and presenting prizes to the winning and shortlisted entrants if they are present. 

The guest speaker will be Cliff Fell, poet and leader of the creative writing programme at NMIT. His talk will be titled Among the Living Dead: the Writer’s Journey to the Other Side. Cliff will explore poetry's fascination with mortality, how it has inspired poetic composition for thousands of years and continues to do so. He will go on to consider how our preoccupation with death extends an influence into all forms of creative writing.
Catering will be by Annika Ohlson-Smith. We look forward to seeing as many of you as possible at the AGM, and feel free to bring friends and family. If you can’t attend, please send your apologies to the branch secretary, Jean Gorman at jlgormanz@gmail.com
‘THE WAR PRAYER’ CONCERT IN NELSON TONIGHT
As part of the Nelson Fringe Festival, Mark Raffills will be performing Mark Twain’s prose poem ‘The War Prayer’ on Friday 4 May, 5 pm at the Ghost Light Theatre, 146 Bridge Street, Nelson.

 ‘The War Prayer’ is a scathing indictment of war, and particularly of blind patriotic and religious fervour as motivations for war. When Twain’s publisher rejected the piece as being sacrilegious, the author said: ‘I have told the whole truth in that [poem] and only dead men can tell the truth in this world. It can be published after I am dead.’ He died in 1910. The poem was written in 1905, but not published until 1923.

The concert will include music from Golden Bay artists Lisa Williams and Leigh Strange, plus Kapiti Coast musician Phill Simmonds. They will perform some classic and original songs on the theme of peace. Simmonds has also created the projection that will feature behind ‘The War Prayer’ poem. Tickets are $12, $20 or $32 (choose your price). Book your ticket here:  https://www.eventfinda.co.nz/2018/the-war-prayer-concert/nelson
SUCCESS FOR LOCAL WRITERS IN THE 2018 INAUGURAL MICHAEL GIFKINS PRIZE FOR AN UNPUBLISHED NOVEL
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Congratulations to branch member Helen Crampton whose novel When Curlews Call is one of three shortlisted for the 2018 Michael Gifkins Prize for an unpublished novel. Two other local writers, David Briggs of Ruby Bay and Angela Woolf of Blenheim, were longlisted for the Prize. Well done, all three!
Helen Crampton (left) is from Nelson and studied chemical engineering and classics at the University of Canterbury. When Curlews Call , written as H.E. Crampton, was a thesis for her MA in creative writing at the International Institute of Modern Letters, Victoria University, and was shortlisted in the manuscript category of the Queensland Literary Awards. Helen shares her time between Cairns and Golden Bay.

Over this summer two New Zealand judges, Jill Rawnsley and James George, selected a beguiling and diverse long-list of 27, from almost 200 entries, which then went to Text Publishing who finalised the shortlist selection. Text Publishing remarked that ‘the selection revealed an extraordinary diversity of writing and an enviable depth of talent. It was a difficult process to arrive at our shortlist of three novels.’

The manuscripts are now with the shortlist judges; award-winning novelists Lloyd Jones and Patricia Grace, and a representative from Text Publishing. The winner will be announced at a ceremony on 19 May in the Air NZ Foyer of the Aotea Centre, hosted as part of the Auckland Writers and Readers Festival.  

Helen Crampton is from Nelson and studied chemical engineering and classics at the University of Canterbury. When Curlews Call , written as H.E. Crampton, was a thesis for her MA in creative writing at the International Institute of Modern Letters, Victoria University, and was shortlisted in the manuscript category of the Queensland Literary Awards. Helen shares her time between Cairns and Golden Bay.

NELSON ROMANCE WRITERS MEETING TOMORROW
The Nelson branch of Romance Writers of NZ usually meet on the second Saturday of every month. However, as the scheduled date would have coincided with the AGM of the Top of the South branch, they have moved their next meeting forward to Saturday 5 May. They meet at 2 pm at the National Party Office, corner of Waimea & Quarantine Roads, Nelson. Lorna Croft will be continuing with the second half of her Show Versus Tell workshop and will set a few exercises at the end of the meeting. 


Visitors are always welcome. If you are not an RWNZ member already, you are welcome to join them for up to three meetings before deciding to become one. For more information contact LaVerne Clark at 4clarksnelson@gmail.com, phone 03-546 4440.
WEST COAST WRITERS 

This group welcomes writers of all genres to talk about all things ‘writing’ and get feedback on their work, in a respectful, encouraging environment. Don't worry about your level of experience – everyone is welcome! The group meets on the first Sunday of the month, 11 am – 1 pm, at the New Coaster's Office, 38 Albert Street, Greymouth. Their next meeting is on Sunday 6 May. Interested people should contact Katrina Brown at kbtaiwan@gmail.com for more details.

WRITERS OF PICTON

Writers of Picton meet on the first Monday of the month, 1 – 3 pm in the upstairs meeting room at Picton Library. Their next meeting is on Monday 

7 May. The writing challenge is a maximum of 400 words on the topic of ‘schooldays being the best/happiest days of our lives’.
Everyone is welcome to listen or participate. If you are interested in coming along, contact Irene & Peter Thomas at pandi.goodhope@gmail.com or 

03-973 0638.

COMPETITION – A FLASH OF MURDER IN THE LIBRARY

Nelson Libraries are running a fun flash fiction competition, with entries open from Monday 7 May to Monday 21 May.  
 
The competition is to write a whole murder mystery in five sentences, however you wish to interpret that! There will be a themed entry form at the three Nelson library branches which entrants can complete and return to a branch, or entries can be typed and emailed to library@ncc.govt.nz. If entering by email, don’t forget to include your name and contact details.

The competition is free to enter and multiple entries are accepted. The library reserves the right to use entries for publication or promotional purposes. One winner will be selected by library staff and contacted by the end of Tuesday 22 May. The prize is a $50 book voucher, which will be presented at the Murder in the Library event on Thursday 24 May (more information about this will follow next week, but local crime writer Alan Carter will be there). If the winner is unable to attend on that date, alternate arrangements will be made.
 
STEMWRITERS GROUP AT NELSON LIBRARY

STEMWriters is a small group with widely varying interests in writing, from short fiction to social commentary, social history and poetry. They meet on the second and fourth Tuesday of each month at 1 pm at the Elma Turner Library in Nelson. This month’s meetings are on 8 & 22 May. For more information contact Alyson Baker at 03-546 0416 or alyson.baker@ncc.govt.nz
MARLBOROUGH WRITERS NEXT MEETING

Marlborough Writers meet on the third Tuesday of the month in the Louvre Room at Fairweathers, 36 Scott Street, Blenheim. 

The next meeting will be on Tuesday 15 May at 11.45 am – we are reverting to winter hours, as it is dark now for people who travel – and will feature a round table discussion on what the future holds for our group/ what you would like to happen? There will be an exercise on Editing, and our 100 word challenge is open – whatever you like.
Visitors are always welcome. Gold coin donation requested towards website costs.  For more information contact Dot Scott at dotscot@kinect.co.nz, phone 03-578 8029.
RICHMOND WRITING GROUP

This writing group is for adults with an interest in writing – whether you’re just thinking about starting to write something, you’re a published author, or 

somewhere in between. The group meets on the third Tuesday of the month,

 1 – 3 pm, in the Constance Barnicoat Room at Richmond Library. 

The speaker at the next meeting on Tuesday 15 May will be Dave MacManus, owner of The Copy Press printer and publisher.

Everyone is welcome to the Richmond Writing Group, and entry is free. For more information contact Pania Konecna, Promotions Assistant, Richmond Library at pania.konecna@tasman.govt.nz
NELSON LIVE POETS 

Nelson Live Poets usually meet on the third Tuesday of the month, with the occasional second Tuesday to accommodate a guest poet. They meet at the On Inn, which is in the basement underneath the Inn Between Backpackers, 335 Trafalgar Street, Nelson, on the east side of the cathedral. 

Their next meeting is on Tuesday 15 May, starting at 7.30 pm. This will be an open mic event. All welcome, bring along poems or songs to share. Entry by koha at the door. Drinks and snacks are available from the bar. For more information contact Cat Woodward at cat.woodward@outlook.com
MOTUEKA LIVE POETS

Motueka Live Poets meet monthly on the third Wednesday at the Spring & Fern, Wallace Street, Motueka. Come and share your poetry at an open mc session, or just come to enjoy the talent! Sign up on the night to recite, read or sing your poems to a friendly crowd. 

The next meeting will be on Wednesday 16 May, starting at 7.30 pm. There will be plenty of time for all behind the mic. Gold coin koha entry. For more information contact Maggie Brown at mzbrown@slingshot.co.nz , phone 03-9298150 or text 021-1280991
TOP WRITERS RADIO SHOW 

The Top Writers Radio Show begins its third season on Fresh FM Radio on

19 May. As in previous years, the six programmes will each consist of a PEN item and an interview with a local writer. Going out fortnightly, the programmes will be first broadcast on Saturday at 3 pm and then the following Tuesday at 10 pm.

Each programme begins with a PEN item from Dana Wensley, who is the PEN (NZ) representative for freedom of expression, focusing on a particular author or issue. The main part of the show features Gaelynne Pound interviewing a local  writer, covering their influences, style, writing tips, future projects, and some music that has inspired or influenced them. 
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The first programme on 19 & 22 May features Cat Woodward on poetry. Newly appointed to the committee of the Top of the South branch of NZSA and convenor of Nelson Live Poets, Cat is a professional poet and poetics scholar.
The next programme on 2 & 5 June will feature West Coast writer Wendy Scott on books for younger readers. Subsequent programmes will go out on 16 & 19 June, 30 June & 3 July, 14 & 17 July, and 28 & 31 July, with names of the writers being interviewed to be confirmed. All programmes will be available as podcasts to download from the Top of the South branch website. Listen to the 2016 and 2017 programmes here:  http://www.topwriters.co.nz/radio-show.html. Podcasts of the PEN items from 2017 are also available on the NZSA national website here: https://authors.org.nz/freedom-of-expression/pen-podcasts/
Fresh FM is a Community Access radio station which can be heard on 104.8 in Nelson-Tasman, 95.0 in Takaka and 88.9 in Blenheim. It also operates in the inner Nelson City area on 107.2

BOOK NIGHT 2018
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Everyone is invited to join in Book Night on Tuesday 22 May. This is a fun, nationwide reading event for people of all ages, run by Book Discussion Scheme. Readers can join in from home, the office, wherever ... or come together to participate in an activity. 

On the night of 22 May, individuals read for 15 minutes or more then record their participation at bds.org.nz/booknight to go into the prize draw. Comments and selfies are encouraged. Find out more and register at 

https://www.bds.org.nz/booknight
The Elma Turner Library in Nelson invites you to come along on Book Night anytime from 5 pm, with an official start at 5.30 pm. Bring your book – slippers and hot water bottles optional. A book swap table will be set up, so make sure to bring along any unwanted books and pick up something new. Hot drinks and tasty snacks will be provided.

KISS ME HARDY  WEBSITE CALL FOR SUBMISSIONS 

The kiss me hardy website www.kissmehardy.co.nz is a Nelson-focused literary and arts journal that was initially developed to showcase the work of writers and artists studying at Nelson Marlborough Institute of Technology (NMIT) and is expanding in 2018 to include other tertiary institutions around New Zealand. The journal is edited by students in the New Zealand Diploma in Writing for the Creative Industries, under the guidance of tutors Cliff Fell and Kerry Sunderland.

The first issue of kiss me hardy is available to read on the website. Submissions for the second issue are now open to creative writing and arts students from around the country. Categories include:

Fiction (up to 2500 words)

Essays (up to 2500 words)

Poetry

Reportage (up to 2500 words)

Photography

Art works (photographed)

Closing date for submissions: Friday 24 August (extended from 25 May)
To submit, go to: https://kissmehardy.co.nz/submissions/
WRITING YOUR MEMOIR – CREATIVE WRITING COURSE

Michelanne Forster’s course on Writing Your Memoir, held on Wednesday mornings, is now fully booked. Such was the interest that a second course is to be held on Thursday evenings, running concurrently. The dates will be Thursday 7, 14, 21 & 28 June, 5 July, 5.30 – 8 pm. The sessions are held at Volume Bookshop, 15 Church Street, Nelson, and cost $280.

Explore different approaches to memoir writing and learn the skills needed to write a sustained piece of work based on your life. The course offers examples, short lectures and class exercises.

Michelanne Forster has been a creative writing tutor with Auckland University’s Community Education Programme. Her plays have been performed by professional theatres in NZ, the UK, USA and Australia, and she has published children’s books and non-fiction. 

THE BIG BREAK SCREENWRITING CONTEST

The Big Break Screenwriting Contest offers film and TV writers in 11 genres the chance to win up to $80,000 in cash and prizes. Two Grand Prize winners also get flown to Los Angeles – from anywhere in the world – to meet with managers, producers and executives.

Electronic submissions only. Enter by 18 June for a fee of US$50. Entries are accepted up to 17 July, but higher entry fees apply. For full details and how to submit, go to: https://www.finaldraft.com/products/bb-contest-info/?utm_campaign=Big%20Break%20Contest%202018&utm_source=facebook&utm_medium=paidsocial
POEM IN THE WINDOW

Each month, a poem is displayed in the window of Page & Blackmore Booksellers at 254 Trafalgar Street, Nelson. The poem for May is Some Want You To Be by Kristina Jensen. 
Poems reflecting the Top of the South are desirable, but submissions on any theme are welcome. The most important criteria is that people passing by and pausing to read can readily identify with it. Length should ideally be not more than 30 lines, but an extract from a longer poem could be displayed as lines from ....  If you would like a poem of yours considered for the window, send a selection of up to three as email attachments to Carol Ercolano at c.d.ercolano@gmail.com 

